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Mission

Saco Bay Trails’
mission is to create
and maintain this
network of trails
and to promote its
acceptance and
use by the public.
We are an all-volun-
teer, nonprofit or-
ganization
dedicated to creat-
ing and maintaining
recreational trails in
the Saco Bay Area. 

We envision a permanent network of free, eas-
ily accessible, well-maintained, well-marked and
well-publicized trails, which people with a broad
range of ablities can use and enjoy.

aco
Bay
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2021 was my third – and final – year as President of
Saco Bay Trails. I’ve had lots of fun and enjoyed work-
ing with all of you who came out on the trails and
helped out in so many ways. I plan to stay on the Board
of Trustees and continue working with all of you to
build, maintain and promote trails in Saco.

At our annual meeting in April, we’ll vote on the elec-
tion of Ryan Gorman to be our next President and
Marty Birmingham to re-
place him as our Vice
President. Patti Poole and
Janice Lane will continue
their great work as our
Treasurer and Secretary.
Ryan has been our Vice
President for the last two
years and brings a wealth
of outdoors knowledge as
a Registered Maine Guide.
Marty grew up in northern
Maine and is Chair of our
new Trails Committee.
They are active in the
community and their fam-
ilies attend the Saco
schools. I believe they
represent a new generation of leadership to take Saco
Bay Trails into the future. 

As of this writing, the pandemic continues. Over the
last two years, we’ve kept our trails open continuously
even while others in the area closed. Trail usage – and
the wear and tear that come with it  – continues at un-
precedented levels. We’ve kept up through an aggres-
sive program of trail-building and maintenance. We
now have three new trails to talk about in this year’s
Trails Report, including our first trail on the Saco River
and two more in the Rachel Carson preserve!

Last year, our monthly Work/Walk Parties focused on
bridges, bridges and more bridges. All told, we de-
signed and constructed five new bridges on Mary Mer-
rill, Wildwood and Atlantic Way trails, as well as the
extensive bog bridges on Branch Brook Loop and re-
pairing the boardwalk at Ferry Landing Trail. Work/Walk
Parties are the primary way our members and volun-
teers engage with each other and fulfill our mission. Be
sure to come out and join us this year! 

Our efforts have not gone unnoticed by our neigh-
bors, especially those who live near the new trails. We
gained 36 new members for a total of 108 individuals
and families. Fundraising increased 40% year-over-
year, including an unprecedented three Lifetime Mem-

berships. As one new Lifetime Member wrote to us,
“Everyone in the neighborhood is really enjoying the
trail. I’m so thankful that SBT has adopted it in its net-
work.”

We also invested in our future last year by replacing
our long-term storage unit with a Mobile Trail Work-
shop. As you’ll read elsewhere in this report, Ryan and
Marty found a 6’x12’ aluminum trailer and refurbished

it with reclaimed lumber
and donated acces-
sories to consolidate all
the tools, power equip-
ment and other supplies
we kept in various loca-
tions. Now we can eas-
ily bring our equipment
to work parties and
other events. 

We expanded our pop-
ular Spring Bird Walks
with Josh Fecteau last
year, into a series of three
weekly walks at Laurel
Hill Cemetery through
the spring migration sea-
son. The walks were well

attended and brought many new faces and member-
ships. We plan to continue the series with Josh this May. 

We still have a lot on our plate for this year. Our high-
est priorities will be to address serious erosion near the
entrance to Horton Woods, put the finishing touches
on Wildwood and Branch Brook trails, and deal with
other issues that arise from storms and heavy usage
such as this month’s damage to the bridge on Atlantic
Way Trail near Seaside Avenue.

Through all this activity, we’ve been careful with the
money you generously donate. The new trailer will pay
for itself in 4–5 years by eliminating storage rental fees.
Improvements on Rachel Carson’s trails are funded by
the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service. Contributions from
Saco Parks & Recreation and the Saco Conservation
Commission helped fund Mary Merrill Trail and its ex-
pensive safety fence. Starting this year, we are also ap-
plying to the City of Saco to provide Saco Bay Trails
with a regular source of funding as part of its annual
budget process. 

It’s been a great three years for me, and I hope to
continue seeing you out on the trail and at our
Work/Walk Parties. As we say each year, “Take a Hike!”

Dan Ross

President’s Letter

Photo by Andrew Dickinson/City of Saco Communications

Dan Ross views the Saco River from a resting bench placed at the terminus

of the Mary Merrill Trail.
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Photos by Andrew Dickinson/City of Saco Communications

Saco Bay Trails President Dan Ross is joined by Drew Dum-

sch, President and CEO of The Ecology School, Tom Merrill and

Saco Mayor William Doyle, along with others at the October

opening of the Mary Merrill Trail. The trail begins at a parking lot

off the school’s access road and terminates at the edge of the

Saco River.

Mary Merrill Trail

We completed Mary Merrill Trail in October, our first new
trail in nine years and our first on the Saco River. This
short trail on the grounds of The Ecology School leads to
a scenic overlook with a beautiful river view. A side en-
trance on Simpson Road connects with Stone Bridge Trail
and Horton Woods, so you can now hike all the way from
Buxton Road to the river. For this trail, we built three short
bridges and a 70-foot safety fence, to prevent accidents
on the steep bluffs overlooking the Saco River and Stack-
pole Creek. Many thanks go to The Ecology School, Saco
Parks & Recreation and The Saco Conservation Commis-
sion, which is also working on some interpretive signage.

Wildwood Trail and Branch Brook Loop

We started rehabilitating Wildwood Trail, an abandoned
logging road in Rachel Carson, in 2000 with the first of
two truss bridges. Last year, we built the second bridge
and a kiosk at the Wildwood Drive trailhead. We also got
permission from the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service to up-
grade an informal side trail with a spectacular view of
Goosefare Brook Marsh, which we named Branch Brook

Loop. We laid over 100 feet of bog bridges there in No-
vember, and plan to finish the Loop this year with a new
viewing platform, benches, signs and fresh blazes. Both
trails are now open to the public, although a formal launch
awaits the spring. These trails are already heavily used by
neighborhood residents at both ends, who no longer have
to struggle across treacherous gulley crossings. Many
thanks go to the Rachel Carson preserve for their enthu-
siastic support. 

Atlantic Way

This January, a flood tide severely eroded the under-
pinnings of the truss bridge on Atlantic Way Trail near
Seaside Ave. As of this writing, we are consulting with
Rachel Carson on possible short-term and long-term
fixes, perhaps in coordination with a marsh restoration
project the Refuge is planning to begin this year. Last year,
we replaced a footbridge near the Atlantic Way entrance,
and reused the old bridge at a muddy spot farther up the
trail. Several stretches of trail have gotten muddier in re-
cent years and may need new bog bridging or resurfacing
in the future.

Trails Report
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Horton Woods

Our largest trail system, Horton Woods, is
showing signs of wear and tear from heavy
use over the last few years. Particularly near
the entrance on Buxton Road, tree roots are
coming out of the ground to make footing
difficult. We are looking at various solutions
such as a raised gravel path with culverts.
Bog bridging throughout the system also
needs repair and expansion. Restoring and
enhancing Horton Woods will be among our
highest priorities in the year ahead. 

Middle Goosefare Trail

We closed Middle Goosefare for about a
month last summer after a microburst dev-
astated several clusters of fully grown trees
along Innis Brook and Goosefare Pond near
the southern entrance. It took several emer-
gency work parties to clear them, with many
thanks to Shawn Ouellette whose family
helps maintain that trail.

Cascade Falls

We had to fix the entrance sign at Cascade
Falls Park last year which was damaged by
a vehicle. We are still waiting for the City to
replace its short-lived 2019 bridge across
Cascade Brook, when we will realign our
trails to meet the new bridgeheads and look
at other enhancements.

Ted Wells Trail

It was a quiet year at Ted Wells Trail after
re-routing and rebuilding it a year ago. A full
year’s usage of the new route shows a few
spots where additional bog bridging is
needed. We also hope to build a new view-
ing platform at the end of the trail, which
would match the one we are planning di-
rectly across the marsh at Branch Brook
Loop.

Ferry Landing Trail

This small trail gets an annual sprucing-up
from neighbors who enjoy this quiet refuge
tucked into the southeast corner of Saco.
Last year, we complemented their efforts
with a Work/Walk Party to replace a larger-
than-usual number of deteriorating boards.

Trails Report

Clockwise from top image: A work

party on the Atlantic Trail; using a

power auger to dig post holes; clean-

ing up storm damage on the Middle

Goosefare trail; hauling a new section

of bridge on the Wildwood trail; bog

bridges on the Branch Brook loop.
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Annual Meeting Minutes: April 10, 2021 via Zoom

A 500-year-old landslide at Horton Woods

One of our biggest recent surprises was learning that the landscape
of Horton Woods was shaped by a large prehistoric landslide. Dis-
covered by senior geologist Lindsey Spigel of the Maine Geological
Survey, the landslide blocked parts of Stackpole Creek and helped
create the swampy valley along Blue Heron Trail. Dr. Spigel augered
through 8 feet of soft blue clay to find bits of buried soil, plants and
twigs determined by radiocarbon dating to be 500–600 years old. Dr.
Spigel published her findings with a geological tour of Horton Woods
in the Maine Geologic Facts and Localities series which is available
online at the Maine Geologic Survey: maine.gov/dacf/mgs.

Call to order and Introductions - President Dan Ross called the
meeting to order at 10 am. Trustees attending were Marty Birming-
ham, Ryan Gorman, Andrew Holbrook, Janice Lane, Joyce Mailman,
John Riordan, and Sue Slee. In addition to the board, 9 members
took part in the Zoom meeting.

Business:

President Ross acknowledged the past year of the pandemic has
been a tough one, with losses of people and the disruption of the
economy. He sited that we have been called to a higher mission as
people are looking for places to be outside and noted our trails have
be more heavily used in the last year.

Dan cited the following:

Accomplishments for 2020:

• Trails, Tales and Ales outreach event hosted at Run of the Mill.
• Trail work done to Middle Goosefare trail to mitigate the damage

from the heavy logging done by the land owner.
• Ted Wells Trail – removal of the deteriorating boardwalk and

rerouting of the trail. In 2021, we will be building a bench and plat-
form with financial help from Rachel Carson. 

• Horton Woods Trail – bridge stringers failed due to the heavy rain
and wood rot. In August and September we will be removing the
old bridge and rebuilding it. The Saco Parks & Rec department
will be paying 50% of the cost of the new bridge.

• Rachel Carson logging road. We are authorized to maintain this
area thru a signed memo of understanding with Rachel Carson.
Dayton Sand and Gravel donated materials to this project.  In
September of 2020 we installed a new bridge on the trail.

• Continued our Work/Walk parties - 2nd Saturday May thru October
(with August off).

Plans for the year ahead:

• Host a series of bird walks the first three Thursdays in May to ob-
serve bird migrations.

• Complete the Wildwood Trail
• Work on the Horton Woods trail entrance.
• Complete the Riverbend trail. The permits are in place and the

parking area has been secured. They have a 12 car parking lot
and will dedicate 6 parking spaces for use by people walking the
trail. Tom Clark will provide signage for the vegetation on the trail.
The fence along the water will be installed in May. Trail cost is
being split 3 ways – Saco Parks & Rec, Saco Conservation Com-

mittee and Saco Bay Trails. The Ecology School will mow the
open areas of the trail.
Dan announced that Andrew Holbrook will be backing away from

Saco Bay Trails. He thanked Andrew for all of his hard work over the
last few years. Ryan Gorman will take on the responsibility of coordi-
nating our tail work. John Riordan and Ryan will take on leadership
of our work parties. We are considering hiring a person to do our
general tail maintenance of mowing and weed whacking. We may
be able to get the Saco Conservation Commission and Saco Parks
& Rec to help fund this maintenance.

Patti Poole, our treasurer, was unable to attend the meeting. Dan
reviewed the financial information she provided. He noted that we
gained the most new memberships ever over the last year and that
the donations to our Annual Aappeal for 2020 were up slightly. 

Partnerships with the Saco Conservation Commission and the
Saco Parks & Rec department have enabled us to make the most of
our money in regards to our projects.

The following slate of people were presented for vote as

board members and officers

Respectfully submitted, Janice Lane, Secretary

Dan Ross – President
Ryan Gorman – Vice Presi-

dent
Janice Lane – Secretary
Patti Poole – Treasurer
Marty Birmingham

Clint Chase
Andrew Holbrook
Joyce Mailman
John Riordan
Sue Slee

Motion to accept the slate of officers/board members as pre-
sented.

M: Andrew Holbrook S: John Riordan
The motion carried.

John Gold made a motion from the floor to nominate Jane Ham-
blen to the board.  

M: John Gold S: Ryan Gorman
The motion carried.

A motion was made to adjourn the meeting at 11:12 AM
M: Sue Slee S: Marty Birmingham.
The motion carried.
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We are happy to announce that
Saco Bay Trials added a new en-
closed utility trailer to help further our
mission to create and maintain recre-
ational trails in the Saco Bay Area. 

During our board meeting in May
2021, the trustees discussed the idea
of purchasing a utility trailer as a solu-
tion to combine all of our tools, mate-
rials, and supplies into a single place.
The organization had outgrown the
storage unit we were renting and many
of the organization’s tools and materi-
als were stored offsite at various loca-
tions around Saco. Owning a trailer
would give the organization a flexible
storage solution and would save
around $100 per month in rental fees.

The board assigned the task of fur-
ther researching trailers to trustees
Marty Birmingham and Ryan Gorman
and during the July board meeting,
Marty and Ryan presented their re-
search. The board then discussed the
pros and cons of owning a trailer and
after much consideration, all mem-
bers in attendance voted unani-
mously to move forward with acquir-
ing a trailer.

In late July, Saco Bay Trails was
able to purchase a 2015 EZ Hauler
Enclosed  6’ x 12’ Aluminum Cargo
trailer that is in excellent condition.
The trailer meets all the needs of the
organization and includes features
such as:
• All-Aluminum construction so it is

lightweight and will not rust;

• Spring-assisted rear ramp door.
This ramp can easily be open and
closed and provides easy access
to large equipment and materi-
als;

• Side Access Door that allows for
quick and convenient access to
the inside of the trailer;

• Easily Towable. With a Gross Ve-
hicle Weight (GVW) of 2990lbs,

this single axle trailer can be
towed by most SUVs, crossovers,
and small trucks.

After purchasing the trailer, Marty
and Ryan spent several weeks cus-
tomizing the trailer’s interior to meet
the organization’s needs, and the im-
provements they made used mostly
donated or reclaimed materials. Now
all of Saco Bay Trails’ tools, supplies,
and equipment are in one place and
can easily be transported to any trail-
head for a work party. Also, the trailer
will pay for itself in just over four years
by saving Saco Bay Trails the cost of
renting a storage unit.

The last item on the trailer modifi-
cation checklist will be to add graph-
ics to the trailer in 2022. We want to

add our Saco Bay Trails logo for bet-
ter visibility and brand recognition.
We can then display the trailer at up-
coming community events to help
raise interest in our mission and in-
crease membership enrollment. 

The new trailer rolled into service
for our last two work parties in 2021
at the new Mary Merrill trail and the
Branch Brook Trail (scheduled to
open officially in spring of 2022). Our
first impression is that we are very
happy with how this trailer functions
in the field and we are looking forward
to developing this asset to help Saco
Bay Trails fulfill its mission.

Please be on the lookout for the
new Saco Bay Trails Mobile Work-
shop.  We are coming to a trail near
you in the Spring of 2022!!!

Saco Bay Trails New Mobile Trail Workshop

The Saco Bay Trails mobile

workshop. The well-organized

trailer is easily towed to to the

worksite and it has plenty of

room for all of our equipment!


